TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD 
MINUTES
JANUARY 13th, 2022

The Town of Stanford Town Board met for their monthly meeting on Thursday, January 13th, 2022 via Zoom.  Supervisor Burton called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM with the Pledge of Allegiance led by audience member Laura Gilhooly.  Ms. Burton dedicated this meeting to all members of Law Enforcement, troopers, sheriffs, EMTs, fire personnel and our armed forces.
Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present



Anne Arent - present




Margaret Fallon – present




Nathan Lavertue - present



Frank Pepe – present

Town Attorneys Robert Butts and Ian MacDonald would join the Zoom meeting later.
LIAISON REPORTS:
Anne Arent had no report at this time.

Nathan Lavertue reported from the Rec. Commission: they were looking for an assistant Rec. Director and were working on the job description; the Haunted Fortress sub-committee was being established and they were interviewing the heads of each subcommittee and will meet again next week.
Margaret Fallon had no report.

Frank Pepe did not have a report as the Planning Board was meeting at the end of the month.  From the D.C. Human Rights Commission, he joined with them wishing all holiday wishes and added that they were having various online seminars.  Jan. 17th was Martin Luther King Day, a day off for many, and next month would be Black History Month.  Mr. Pepe said that the Rev. Marsh invited all to the  Central Baptist Church on Rt. 82 regardless of their religious affiliation.
SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Burton stated that her secretary, Jane Cottrell, was going to work on updating the Employee Handbook, which had not been done since 2012.  Tomorrow we should find out if more home Covid test kits were expected from the County, but we have KN-95 masks still available.  The taxes have been mailed out, along with an insert to receive my newsletter by email and had a cyber security seminar for the Town employees that would be taped so others could view later.  She added that she did not have a financial forecast report as it was so early in the fiscal year but that the Board members had received her bank reconciliation for December and two payroll verification reports.  A motion to approve her reports was made by Margaret Fallon, seconded by Frank Pepe.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
MOTION TO ACCEPT THE AGENDA:

A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Nathan Lavertue, to accept the agenda as presented.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
PUBLIC HEARING
PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #1 OF 2022:
ALLOWING FARMERS’ MARKETS IN THE RC AND AR ZONING DISTRICTS SUBJECT TO A PERMIT


A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to close the regular meeting and enter into the scheduled Public Hearing Proposed Local Law #1 of 2022, to allow Farmers’ Markets in the RC and AR Districts subject to a permit.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

Mark Burdick, 19 Burdick Way – applauded the Town Board for taking on this issue.  Ten years or so had applied to have one on the Big Rock lawn and had spent over $3,000 with the Planning Board and would’ve had to spend another $10,000 - $12,000 so dropped the matter.  Mr. Burdick mentioned the following points: “floor space” should be termed “tent space,”  farm products should include bread.  The Supervisor added that
Town Board Minutes

1/13/22, page 2

perhaps crafts should be included as well. She also stated that this local law cannot be passed tonight as the Board has not heard back from the Planning Board since they did not meet in December.  Mr. Burdick asked if a winter market would be considered, with the Supervisor saying that it would be more complicated since it would have to be inside, and that was not allowed.  Mr. Burdick: porta-potties on site?  Ms. Burton: good question.  Brief discussion regarding floor space terminology vs. tent space.  Mr. Burdick congratulated the Board again for working on this law.  Supervisor Burton was calling Attorney Butts but asked if there were any more comments.
Laura Gilhooly, Creamery Road – liked the forward movement for the Town, was admirable and would invigorate Stanford.  Regarding the idea of a winter market, that could always be re-visited.

Frank Pepe added two points: 1. Had his full support as he was concerned about our farmers; and 2. Asked about any provision for insurance, and who accepts the responsibility for this; should it be included in the law?  Supervisor Burton stated that if Big Rock or the Grange have one, they carry their own insurance.
With no other comments forthcoming, Ms. Burton made a motion to temporarily close this public hearing, seconded by Margaret Fallon, adding that any other comments will be accepted until a vote at the February 10th Town Board meeting.  Mention was also made that the County Planning Department deemed this a “matter of local concern.”  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. FARMERS’ MARKET-LOCAL LAW #1: As stated above, the Local Law will be tabled until February so the Planning Board could comment.

2. CANNABIS RESOLUTION:
                                                    RESOLUTION No. 1A of 2022:
To Accept the Certification of the Town Clerk with Respect to the Petition Filed Protesting Against Local Law No. 2 of 2021 and Requesting a Referendum:

At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford (“Town Board”), held via Zoom on the 13th day of January 2022, at 7:00 p.m., Town Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order, and she, seconded by Frank Pepe, moved the following resolution;  

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford (the “Town Board” and “Town,” respectively), in the County of Dutchess, New York, duly adopted at the meeting held on October 28, 2021, Local Law No. 2 of 2021, subject to a permissive referendum, Opting Out of Allowing Cannabis Retail Dispensaries Within the Town of Stanford; and

WHEREAS, the Town Clerk caused to be posted and published a notice thereof setting forth the date of adoption of the Local Law and containing an abstract of such Local Law concisely stating the purpose and effect thereof, and that said Local Law was adopted subject to a permissive referendum; and

WHEREAS, the Town Clerk has submitted to the Town Board her Certification stating that on December 13, 2021, pursuant to section 24 of the New York Municipal Home Rule Law, a petition in due form was duly filed with the Town Clerk, and signed and acknowledged by qualified electors of the Town, registered to vote therein at the last preceding general election, in number equal to at least ten (10) percentum of the total number of votes cast for governor at the last gubernatorial election in the Town, protesting said Local Law and requesting a referendum thereon, and after examination and review, the Town Clerk has determined the petition to be in compliance with all the requirements of Section 24 of the New York Municipal Home Rule Law;

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE TOWN BOARD OF THE TOWN OF STANFORD, IN THE COUNTY OF DUTCHESS, NEW YORK, AS FOLLOWS:

Section 1. The petition requesting a referendum on the question of the proposed Local Law No. 2 of 2021, hereinabove referred to in the Recitals hereof, is hereby determined to be sufficient.
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Section 2. A Proposition for the approval of such Local Law, in the form attached hereto, shall be submitted at the next general election held in the Town of Stanford to be held in November 2022.

Section 3. This resolution shall take effect immediately.

The foregoing resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows: Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

Resolution #1A OF 2022 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members and certified this 13th day of January 2022. Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

3. HISTORICAL PRESERVATION COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS: On a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Nathan Lavertue, the following members were appointed to the Historical Preservation Commission: Kathleen Spiers as Chair, Charles Shaw, James Redmond, Carlos Parreira and Geneva Simms.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

4. CHANGE OF ASSESSOR’S HOURS: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded Margaret Fallon, to approve the Assessor’s change of office hours: Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday, 9:30am to 3:30pm.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

5. CREATE THE HAUNTED HOUSE SUB-COMMITTEE OF THE RECREATION COMMISSION: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Nathan Lavertue, to create the Haunted Fortress sub-committee for the Rec. Commission, a 7-member committee with five smaller sub-committees for 1. Costumes & makeup, 2. Scheduling, 3. Behind the scenes, 4. Carpentry, and 5. Creative team.  Another motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to appoint Esther Evans and Sasha Secor as the first members of the Haunted Fortress Committee.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

6. DEPUTY REGISTRAR OF VITAL STATISTICS APPOINTMENT: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded  by Margaret Fallon, to re-appoint Doreen Brown as the Deputy Registrar.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

7. VOLUNTEERS NEEDED FOR HAUNTED FORTRESS AND VETERANS OUTREACH COMMITTEES: As two volunteers were already appointed for the Haunted Fortress, Supervisor stated that the Veterans Outreach Committee needed more volunteers to help chair Mechelle Burdick Kusko.  Councilman Pepe added that he would be happy to help to drum up some interest and will work to reach out to some people.
8. PAID LEAVE TIME FOR PART-TIME EMPLOYEES: Supervisor Burton made a motion, seconded by Nathan Lavertue, to read the first reading of this new policy, as follows:
Policy Section: (04) Personnel Approval Date: t/b/d

Policy: (04) (b) Paid Leave
Summary: Establishes standards, parameters, definitions, and eligibility for non-union employee paid leave. This policy eliminates separate categories of paid leave for vacation, illness, bereavement and other personal use. Instead, one singular allocation of paid time off is granted.
Purpose: The Town Board appreciates the service, experience, and training of full year, permanent employees and recognizes that Town government operates best with their skill, knowledge, and continuity of service. This Paid Leave Policy is intended to reward eligible employees with approved absences from work without loss of pay. Duration of service is recognized by  the amount of time awarded for paid leave.
Eligibility:
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Paid leave is available to part-time and full-time employees 
who are “permanent employees,” that is, who are hired with the expectation of a full year (52  weeks) of employment;

whose positions require 12 hours or more per week; and
whose employment started between January 1 and June 30 of the current year or between July 1 and December 31 of a previous year.
For clarity, a “permanent employee” under this paid leave policy is not the same as a “permanent” employee under Civil Service rules.

Temporary employees and employees who work fewer than 12 hours per  week are not eligible for paid leave. 

An employee who holds more than one position with the Town in accordance with Civil Service rules may aggregate the hours worked in all positions to determine eligibility. 
Application:

Paid leave is awarded at the start of each calendar year and must be  used in that year. Paid leave not used in the year it is awarded is forfeited.
Annual paid leave increases over the length of service, but does not accrue; that is, it does not accumulate or carry over from one year to the next.

There is no additional payment for unused paid leave.
Paid leave must be taken in full-day increments.
An employee’s paid leave is capped by his/her budgeted salary. In no event will an employee’s paid leave increase the line item for his/her compensation in the Town’s annual budget.
Calculation:
 Eligible employees earn paid leave as follows:
Up to 5 years of service = 5 days
6-10 years of service = 8 days
11+ years of service = 10 days
If an employee has worked for the Town previously, the previous years of service do not count in determining the amount of paid leave earned in the current employment.
Notice: Although no justification is required for use of paid leave, an eligible employee must give at least 24 hours written notice of his/her intent to use paid leave. The notice must be given to the employee’s supervisor with a copy to the Town Supervisor.

Effect of adoption: This policy supersedes any and all prior Town policies relating to vacation or other paid time off.

This new policy will be read again at the February meeting.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

9. APPROVAL OF MONETARY AUDITS FOR 2021: A motion was made by Nathan LaVertue, seconded by  Frank Pepe, to have Lori Doty, CPA from Rhinebeck, do an audit of the following departments: Court, Tax Collector, Town Clerk, Highway, Building, Planning, Recreation, Transfer Station and Supervisor.  The fee will be $3,500.  Brief discussion followed.  Roll call vote: Wendy Burton – temporarily absent (bumped off Zoom meeting); Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.  Mr. Pepe added that he had a very productive telephone discussion with Supervisor Burton this morning and complimented her as being flexible and it being a wonderful solution.  Mr. Pepe will draw up a list with his concerns to be addressed.
10. DISCUSS ESTABLISHMENT OF A CONTINGENCY AND TAX STABILIZATION RESERVE FUND: Lengthy discussion followed between the Board and Attorney Ian MacDonald regarding the feasibility and purposes of having this Reserve Fund and thanked him for his time taking about this matter.
11. SUPERVISOR AS FIRE DISTRICT LIAISON:  Supervisor Burton stated that she would be the liaison to the Fire District.
12. LETTER OF ENGAGEMENT WITH RAE D’ACHILLE TO COMPLETE THE A.U.D.: A motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to authorize the Supervisor to sign the agreement to have Rae D’Achille compile and file the 2021 
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Annual Financial Report to the State Comptroller’s Office for $75.00 per hour.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

13. BUDGET RESOLUTIONS: GENERAL AND HIGHWAY: The following resolution was read by Supervisor Burton:

BUDGET RESOLUTION FOR GENERAL FUND AND HIGHWAY FUND
RESOLUTION #1B OF 2022


Whereas the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2021 General Fund and Highway Fund budget lines that will exceed the amount of fund available in these certain budget lines, and

Whereas, the General and Highway Funds have funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,

Now therefore be it resolved that the Town of Stanford Town Board hereby amends and transfers from and to budget lines listed below for FY 2021:

ACCOUNT

DESCRIPTION
     
INCREASE

DECREASE
GENERAL FUND
00-01-1010-41    
T.B. Broadcasting 

 +$300.00
00-01-1110-40     Justice Contractual



  
 -$ 300.00
00-01-1315-10     Bookkeeper Salary 
 
 +$969.64


 

00-01-1315-40    
Bookkeeper Contractual



   
 -$969.64
00-01-1355-40     Assessor Contractual           
 +$1,015.00

00-01-1410-13    
Record Ret.Clerk Salary



    
-$1,015.00

00-01-1620-40   
Attorney Contractual            
 +$426.18

00-01-1670-40   
Central Printing Contrac



    
 -$426.18

00-02-3010-10   Public Safety Salary                             +$1862.89

00-06-7310-20   Youth Program Equipment




-$1862.89

00-02-3010-20   Bldg Insp Equipment                         
   +$1021.48

00-02-3010-40   Bldg Contractual Exp




-$1,021.48

00-02-3510-40   Dog Control Contractual                       +$479.00

00-06-7310-20   Youth Program Equipment




-$479.00

00-04-5010-13   Hwy Custodian                                      +$      .84






00-04-5010-40   Hwy Sup Contractual




 -$     .84

00-07-8010-10   ZBA Salary

            
    +$4.00


00-07-8010-40   ZBA Contractual





  -$4.00

00-01-1010-40   T.B. Contractual                                     +$27.60

00-01-1110-40   Justice Contractual                                                                          -$27.60

00-01-1340-10   Budget Salaries                                      +$.08

00-01-1410-13   Rec Ret Clerk Salary                                                                         -$ .08

00-01-1410-10   Town Clerk Salary                                 +$.18 

00-01-1410-13   Rec Ret Clerk Salary                                                                          -$.18

00-01-1410-11   Town Clerk Deputy Salary                    +$577.14

00-01-1410-13   Record Ret Clerk Salary                                                                    -$577.14

00-03-4020-10   Reg Stat Salary                                     +$ .04

00-01-1410-13   Record Ret Clerk Salary                                                                     -$.04

00-07-8030-40   Master Plan Contractual                       +$3111.20

00-07-8020-40   Planning Contractual                                                                          -$3111.20                                                           
Total Funds General:        


   +$9796.27                             -$9796.27            

HIGHWAY FUND
01-04-5110-10   Gen. Repair Salaries                             +$14,298.37




01-04-5110 -42   Oil and Stone





     -$14,298.37

01-04-5130-10   Machinery Salaries
                 +$1462.97






01-04-5130-45   Outside Repairs





      -$1462.97

01-04-5130-43   Parts        


                  +$912.79

01-04-5130-44   Tires






      -$912.79


Total Funds Highway


                  +$16,674.13

      -$16,674.13
The foregoing resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows: Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

Resolution #1B OF 2022 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members and certified this 13th day of January 2022. Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

14. APPOINT ALAN EISENBERG TO THE BOARD OF ETHICS: After receiving 5 responses for this vacancy on the Board of Ethics, a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Nathan Lavertue, to appoint Alan Eisenberg to this vacancy.  Motion carried 
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with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

15. APPROVAL OF JANUARY ABSTRACTS: The January Abstract of Claims #1A for fiscal year 2021 and the January Abstract #1B for 2022 were approved on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, as follows:
January #1A for 2021: 
General Fund: ck#s 6290-6302 in the amount of  $14,031.98

Highway Fund: ck#s 4035-4039 in the amount of  $8,559.10



Total: $22,591.08


January #1B for 2022:


General Fund: ck#s 6289-6317 in the amount of $7,778.74



Highway Fund: ck#s 4040-4041 in the amount of $8,176.07






Total: $15,954.81
Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – abstained; Frank Pepe – abstained.

16. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the Dec. 9th regular meeting, the Dec. 29th End of Year meeting and the Jan. 3rd Reorganizational meeting were approved as written on a motion made by  Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon..  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

17. OTHER:
SPECIAL EVENTS COMMITTEE APPOINTMENT: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Nathan Lavertue, to appoint Kim Sprossel to the Special Events Committee.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Anne Arent – yes;  Margaret Fallon – yes; Nathan Lavertue – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Laura Gilhooly, Creamery Road  -  thanked the Board for their hard work.

With no other business, a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:30pm was made by Margaret Fallon, seconded by Frank Pepe.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk
